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MESSAGE FROM THE BISHOPS OF HAITI TO THE HAITIAN PEOPLE ON THE EVE OF 2004
Jesus wept over the City of Jerusalem and said, “If thou hadst known, even thou, at least in this thy day, the things which belong unto thy peace!  But now they are hid from thine eyes.”  (Luke XIX, 42)

1.
We, the bishops of Haiti, meeting in conference under the guidance of the Holy Spirit, have taken the time to reflect on the way we exercise our ministry in the Church of Jesus Christ.  We have also devoted a moment to asking ourselves about the course our country is taking, and where the Haitian nation is going.


2.
In our last message of November 2002, we compared our country to a boat adrift.  We made three proposals to the government at that time, hoping to spare us from shipwreck.  But nothing of what we said has been done.


3.
Last September, we again raised our voice to ask the daughters and sons of the nation, regardless of their political or ideological persuasion, not to continue on this path of self-destruction and the tearing each other to pieces, but to come together to build the country.  From September until today, the situation has become worse.  The country is mired in confusion and division, and is increasingly bogged down.  We have among us a tendency to destroy.  We must recognize this clearly.  But we must not pursue it.  It is better that we should agree to rebuild our nation and give it back its life.  That is why, in our message of last September 26, we asked for commitments and concessions on the part of all: the government, the political parties, and social organizations.  We expressed are concern over the reinstallation of the CEP (Provisional Electoral Council) in light of the elections, and the way preparations are being made to face the "institutional void" that will arrive in January 2004.  Unfortunately, our suggestions as pastors were not accepted. Yet despite everything, we are not discouraged, because "the Church is mother and teacher."  It is patient.


4.
In fact, once again, we are meeting in conference to assume our responsibilities as bishops of Haiti.  Under the circumstances we are turning our thoughts to the future of the country, as we have always done.


5.
Certain recent events, such as what happened at the Cathedral of Port-au-Prince on October 16, 2003, at the Champ-de-Mars on November 14, 2003, without forgetting the events at Cap Haitien, at Gonaives, at Saint Marc, at Petit-Goave, at Cité Soleil, and also what has happened in the penitentiary and judicial system.  Moreover, after what we have seen and heard in different corners of the country, we find, with great sadness, that the country is on the wrong road.  Some say that we are already in a dictatorship, bringing with it the class struggle, based on a false color prejudice that has long been out of date and which we believed was gone forever.


6.
We implore all the children of our dear fatherland, whatever their role and their responsibilities, not to venture along the route of dictatorship, of demagogy, and of color prejudice. That is the route of destruction, of division, of violence, of suffering and death.  Do not forget that we are one people, one nation, and the heirs to the glory of Vertières.


7.
To spare our country from this catastrophe, we return to the proposals that we have already made, namely: that the road to take for overcoming the crisis should be that of elections.  But to do this, we must all make a tremendous effort to establish security and confidence, everywhere and truly.  We therefore ask of the government:

a.
First of all, that it suspend the activities of the current CEP and cancel everything that could hamper progress of the consensual CEP.

b.
That it undertake in-depth reforms in the government, after dialogue and agreement with other sectors.

c.
That it undertake serious reforms among the police forces and the senior officers, who are under heavy suspicion.

d.
That, at the end of the parliamentary mandate in January 2004, the Chief of State establish a Council of nine members, from different sectors, which must appoint their member to the Consensual CEP.


8.
At the same time, we asked of the Opposition:

a.
That it reverse its position and commit itself to the elections.

b.
That it send its representative to the CEP.

c.
That it appoint a member to the new Council that is to advise the Chief of State.
9.
On the eve of the year 2004, less than a month and a half from the celebration of our independence, we hope to see a real compromise.  Knowing that a compromise is not an abandonment of principles and ideals, nor complicity, nor cowardice, but rather an invitation to join together to renounce private interests for the sake of collective interests, in a spirit of understanding and dialogue where there are no winners or losers.  That means putting the interests of the country ahead of everything, which we would recall is a commitment that was made in 1804.  Why not re-adopt that commitment for achievement in 2004?

10.
Consequently, let us stop tearing each other apart.  Let us learn to live as brothers and sisters, as children of the same nation.  The time has come to leave this divisive past behind us.  Let us dare to turn our hand to celebrating our independence.

11.
This time, we hope that we will be listened to.

12.
We are conscious of the effort that the international community has made in this crisis.  We asked the international community:

a.
To listen to us.

b.
To define its position more clearly.


13.
May Mary, whom we invoke by the name of Our Lady of Perpetual Help, and to whom our country has been dedicated since it became independent 200 years ago, give us her maternal protection.


14.
Given at the Headquarters of the Episcopal Conference of Haiti, on the Feast of the Presentation of the Virgin Mary, November 21, 2003.


This message is signed by:
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Mgr. Hubert CONSTANT OMI 
Mgr. Guire POULARD


Bishop of Fort-Liberté 
Bishop of Jacmel

Archbishop of Cap-Haïtien 
Vice-President of the CEH

President of the CEH

Mgr. Joseph LAFONTANT
Mgr. Joseph Serge MIOT

Auxiliary Bishop of Port-au-Prince
Coadjutor Archbishop of Port-au-Prince

Secretary General of the CEH
Apostolic Administrator « Sede Plena »


Mgr. Alix VERRIER
Mgr. Louis KEBREAU SDB

Bishop of Les Cayes
Bishop of Hinche


Mgr. Willy ROMELUS
Mgr. Pierre-Antoine PAULO OMI


Bishop of Jérémie 
Coadjutor Bishop of Port-de-Paix


Mgr. Yves Marie PEAN CSC
Mgr. Simon P. ST-HILLIEN, CSC 


Bishop of Gonaïves
Auxiliary Bishop of Port-au-Prince


Mgr Pierre A. DUMAS
Mgr. E. CONSTANT


Auxiliary Bishop of Port-au-Prince
Bishop Emeritus of Gonaïves

ON MISSION:


Mgr. François GAYOT, SSM
Mgr. Frantz COLIMON, SMM


Archbishop Emeritus of Cap-Haïtien
Bishop of Port-de-Paix

TRAVELING FOR HEALTH REASONS:

Mgr. François Wolff LIGONDE
Archbishop of Port-au-Prince
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